
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

February 27, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, February 27, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            
James Anderson

Erik Hume


Shaashawn Dial

Stephen Libhart


Don Geistwhite

Ronald Rouse

James Gross


Carolyn Van Newkirk





Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Terry Bossert (Post & Schell),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are five items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the January 30, 2019 Board meeting
2. PENRAC Short Term Ground Lease
3. Kinsley Construction Office Lease
4. 2019 Legislative Priorities

5. Language Assistance Plan for LEP Persons

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  
 Airport Development:


a)
Rehabilitate Runway, Change Order 1, Phase 4, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported this is to approve Change Order #1, as a final compensating change order, for the HIA Runway Rehabilitation Project, Phase 4, to increase the contract amount for Glenn O. Hawbaker, Inc. by $337,229.79 from $15,044,852.25 to $15,382,082.04.  The final compensating change order adjusts unit price quantities and adds pending changes to the contract value.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.      
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board approve Change Order #1, as a final compensating change order, for the HIA Runway Rehabilitation Project, Phase 4, to increase the contract amount for Glenn O. Hawbaker, Inc. of State College, Pennsylvania by $337,229.79 from $15,044,852.25 to $15,382,082.04, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.    

b)
Emergency Support Services, Well-Head Treatment, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Glace Associates, Inc. to provide geotechnical investigation and structural design services in an amount not-to-exceed $12,750, without written authorization, for a new total contract amount of $44,660 in support of well head treatment to remediate elevated levels of PFOS and PFOA in HIA’s source water.  The additional geotechnical investigation and structural design effort are needed based upon Glace’s preliminary site assessment and evaluation of alternative concept for construction of a temporary facility to house GAC equipment.  This work will be funded from the Engineering Department’s professional services budget line item.      
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board amend the contract with Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania to provide geotechnical investigation and structural design services in an amount not-to-exceed $12,750, without written authorization, for a new total contract amount of $44,660 in support of well head treatment to remediate elevated levels of PFOS and PFOA in HIA’s source water, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  

c)
Restroom Renovations, Engineering Services, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with The Sheward Partnership to provide additional engineering services in an amount of $18,000 in support of the project to renovate restrooms at HIA for a new total contract amount of $70,360.  After the first bid, SARAA’s legal counsel made a determination that the project must be bid as a multi-prime project.  The change to a multi-prime bid format required complete reconfiguration of the bid documents.  These engineering costs will be charged to the restroom capital improvement project.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board amend the contract with The Sheward Partnership of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to provide additional engineering services in an amount of $18,000 in support of the project to renovate restrooms at HIA for a new total contract amount of $70,360, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.    

d)
FIDS Replacement/Construction Administration Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to sign an agreement with Burns Engineering for construction administration services in an amount not-to-exceed $28,350 in support of the FIDS-replacement project.  The cost for construction administration services is not-to-exceed $18,630 with an additional $9,720 to increase the amount of onsite time to conduct inspections.  Funding for this agreement will be provided by the 2019 capital budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to sign an agreement with Burns Engineering for construction administration services in an amount not-to-exceed $28,350 in support of the FIDS-replacement project.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  

e)
Purchase 2019 Passenger Shuttle Bus:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 19-passenger Shuttle Bus in the amount of $96,148 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA.  The vehicle being replaced is a 2012 Ford 14-passenger shuttle bus that has accrued in excess of 185,000 miles.  The proposed replacement vehicle is a 19-passenger Champion LF Transport.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2019 Capital Improvement Program and will be funded from the 2019 Renewal and Replacement Account.  The vehicle is available for purchase from Rohrer Enterprises Inc. via the PA-State Department of General Services Paratransit Vehicles Contract.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one 19-passenger Shuttle Bus in the amount of $96,148 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.  

f)
Purchase 2019 Flatbed Maintenance Truck:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 2019/2020 4x4 crew cab maintenance truck with flatbed cargo body and snow plow in the amount of $50,250 for year-round use by the HIA Grounds Maintenance and Facilities Departments.  The vehicle being replaced is a 2002 crew cab 4x4 flatbed maintenance truck.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2019 Capital Improvement Program and will be funded from the 2019 Renewal and Replacement Account.  The vehicle is available for purchase via the PA-COSTARS Contract Program.     

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the purchase of one 4x4 crew cab maintenance truck with flatbed cargo body and snow plow in the amount of $50,250 for year-round use by the HIA Grounds Maintenance and Facilities Departments.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.

g)
Purchase 2019 Maintenance Truck with Removable Cargo Bodies:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 2019/2020 4x4 single-cab maintenance truck with removable cargo bodies and a center hinge snow plow in the amount of $82,297 for year-round use by the HIA Grounds Maintenance and Facilities Maintenance Departments.  The vehicle being replaced is a 2005 4-wheel drive dump truck with snow plow.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2019 Capital Improvement Program and will be funded from the 2019 Renewal and Replacement Account.  The vehicle is available for purchase via the PA-COSTARS Contract Program.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one 2019/2020 4x4 single-cab maintenance truck with removable cargo bodies and a center hinge snow plow in the amount of $82,297 for year-round use by the HIA Grounds Maintenance and Facilities Maintenance Departments.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  


h)
Purchase 2019 Maintenance for Use by Republic Parking:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve the purchase of one 2019/2020 4x4 crew-cab maintenance truck with snow plow in the amount of $39,995 for year-round use at HIA by our Parking Contractor, Republic Parking Services.  The vehicle being replaced is a 1990, 4x4 truck.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2019 Capital Improvement Program and will be funded from the 2019 Renewal and Replacement Account.  The vehicle is available for purchase via the PA-COSTARS Contract Program.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rouse that the Board approve the purchase of one 2019/2020 4x4 crew-cab maintenance truck with snow plow in the amount of $39,995 for year-round use at HIA by our Parking Contractor, Republic Parking Services. The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through December, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $29 million vs. the budgeted amount of $28 million, or 3.2% above budgeted projections.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $18.5 million vs. the budgeted amount of $18.1 million, or 2.2% above budget.  The reason for the additional spending was that staff identified items that could be purchased before the end of the year so that they would not have to be moved into 2019.  Net Operating Revenue is $10.8 million.  After subtracting out the non-operating items of approximately $10.3 million, which include revenue debt service, interest and principal, and revenue sharing of $1.1 million, the Variance to Budget is $457,528.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.58%, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   For the month of January, 2019, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 13.18%. Total Car Rental Sales are up 1.81%.  Total Variable Revenue is up 2.55%.   On the Fuel Sales report, Total gallons for MDT were down 4.9%, and up 37.79% for CXY.  Total Revenue was down 8.31%.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported that there are no active projects.  He also reported on the following:  
Design Activity:

Gettysburg South Apron Expansion Project:  A pre-design meeting was held on February 1st, 2019.

HIA Cargo Apron Expansion Project:  Pre-design meetings were held on February 7th, 2019.

2019 Construction Preparation:

HIA Airport Drive:   A pre-construction meeting is scheduled for today.

FCRA Parallel Taxiway Extension:  A pre-construction meeting is scheduled for March 7th, 2019.
Arrivals Lounge:  The Euro Café has been closed and reconfigured into an Arrivals Lounge.  The vending machines are expected to be delivered soon and the lounge should be opened later this week.      

c)
Enplanement Report:   Total January passengers totaled 98,531, which was the 4th busiest January ever and the best since January 2005.  January passenger totals were 6.4% ahead of budget and 11.2% ahead of January 2018.   The Departing Load Factor was 84.9%, up 10 points vs. budget and up 6.4 points vs. January 2018.  January was the 10th consecutive month of year-over-year growth and the 17th out of the last 25 months.  January 2019 Landed Weight was 97 million pounds, up 12.2% vs. budget, and up 3.1% vs. January 2018.  Cargo airlines were up 18.2% vs. January 2018.  January 2019 MDT operations totaled 3,727 and CXY operations totaled 1,611.  
Aiirline Routes Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller attended an airline conference in Quebec on February 11th through February 14th.   They met with eight airlines including United, American, Southwest, Sun Country, Via Airlines, Flair Air, Bahamasair, and Vacations Express.  They also met with representatives from five airports including Dallas, Houston, Boston, Denver and Toronto.  They also met with some tourism officials.  The trip was very successful.
Air Route Development/2019 Air Service:  2019 air service includes five new non-stop services between now and June.  The non-stop service to Sarasota on Allegiant starts April 3, 2019.  The service to Myrtle Beach on Allegiant resumes on April 4, 2019.   Frontier Airlines will begin their three-day per week service to Denver on May 1, 2019.  Allegiant will begin their non-stop service to Nashville on June 6..  Daily MDT-Dallas Fort Worth daily service begins on June 7, 2019, with a potential for 13,000 new enplanements. 

Social Media Campaign:  SARAA spend $1,093 on Facebook as it relates to service to Sarasota, Orlando and Nashville.  The paid reach was 113,110, with an organic reach of 82,638, or 42.2%.  There were 18,151 engagements, or 9.3%.  In addition, there were 3,724 clicks to Allegiant/ Frontier.  Of the $1,093 spent, it costs less than a penny for the success of that outreach program.  The majority of respondents were women:  53% for Sarasota, 89% for Orlando and 81% for Nashville.  Sarasota was an older demographic, Orlando was a younger demographic and Nashville was in the middle.
Letters of Support:  

Redevelopment Assistance Capital Program (RACP):  Mr. Edwards is asking the Board to submit a letter or email in support of SARAA’s $2.0 million Redevelopment Assistance Capital Project (RACP) grant application.  The PA Office of Budget is accepting public comments until March 9th.  This is for the HIA Air Cargo Development Phase 1 Project.  
Local Share Mini-Pumper:  Mr. Edwards asked the SARAA Board members in Dauphin County and Lower Swatara Township to contact the Dauphin County Commissioners and the Gaming Advisory Board to urge the County to fund the grant request for the emergency apparatus at HIA. The grant request is for $207,822.
Mr. Edwards will email the Board with sample letters and information they will need to provide these letters of support.
Executive Session:

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 8:40 a.m. to discuss a personnel matter.  He said that he anticipates action will be taken resulting from the Executive Session.
Mr. Libhart reconvened the Board meeting at 8:55 a.m.  He said the purpose of the Executive Session was to discuss the performance evaluation and compensation of the Executive Director.  The performance evaluation of the Executive Director should occur annually but this did not occur for several years.  In an effort to remedy that, a performance evaluation was recently completed.  This will address the adjustments in compensation that should have occurred annually but did not occur since the time of the Executive Director’s last evaluation.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Executive Director’s salary should be adjusted as follows:

· Calendar Year 2017:  The Executive Director’s salary should be retroactively increased by 3% 

· Calendar Year 2018:  The Executive Director’s salary should be retroactively increased by an additional  3% 

· Calendar Year 2019:  As a January 1, 2019, the Executive Director’s salary should be  increased by an additional 3%
Additionally, all retroactive payments are to be made in a lump sum.

The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.

Board Member Comments:

Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse thanked management and staff for their hard work.  He also complimented the grounds crew for their efforts.  He thanked Marketing and said he enjoyed seeing how things are marketed at HIA.  
Shaashawn Dial:  Ms. Dial asked if the restroom bid will be ADA compliant.  Mr. Edwards responded that the restroom bid would be ADA compliant.
Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume said that he recently flew on Frontier to Orlando and said he experienced great service.  He also said the flight departed early and arrived early.
Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson complimented Mr. Edwards on his efforts.  He said it is great to see all the new flights.

Ms. Van Newkirk:   Ms. Van Newkirk said this is the ninth year on the Airport Authority and is happy to see how far the airport has come in the last couple years.
Mr. Gross:    Mr. Gross said that the 2018 audit is under way.  He also reminded the Board that it is everyone’s responsibility to be concerned about fraudulent activity, and should bring any concerns forward.
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite complemented Mr. Edwards and also the marketing team.

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart said to send suggestions or ideas for the Board Planning Session to Mr. Helsel.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, March 27, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:00 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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